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Send news to Chrissie at cj.ward@xtra.co.nz or phone 03-546-9818. Let me know about meetings, coming events, book launches, new publications, literary successes, etc. Tell me if you change your email address. Past newsletters are archived for a month on our website www.topwriters.co.nz.  Follow us on Facebook at https://www.facebook.com/topwritersNZSA/
	

	


HOW COVID-19 AFFECTS MEETINGS

NZSA National Office has recommended to branches that we cancel in-person meetings for the time being. We are taking this seriously, and our committee meetings will be held via Zoom from now on. We are also cancelling Writers at Lunchtime. Other events and meetings across the region have also been cancelled or postponed – see pages 2 & 3 of this newsletter.

Some of the events listed here may not take place. Contact the convenor or co-ordinator before turning up at the venue.

Writing group convenors: do please consider whether or not your meetings in person should continue, particularly if they might involve people in the older age groups who are most vulnerable to this virus. If you do cancel or post- pone, it would be appreciated if you could let me know at cj.ward@xtra.co.nz, so that the newsletter and the Coming Events page on the branch website www.topwriters.co.nz can be kept up to date.

NZSA has some plans for ways to keep members involved and stimulated, which they will be sending through shortly. In the meantime, keep yourselves safe, read a book – or do some writing!

2020 PAGE & BLACKMORE SHORT STORY COMPETITION CLOSING SOON

The 2020 Page & Blackmore Short Story Competition closes for entries at midnight on Tuesday 31 March. 

We haven’t yet reached the cut-off of 125 entries, so do keep your stories coming in. Each entry is assessed anonymously by three individual writers, and from that the short list of ten stories is drawn up.

The initial assessments and coordination of results takes time, so PLEASE don’t leave submitting your story until the last minute. If your story is ready now, send it in to toscomp102@gmail.com
This national short story competition is jointly sponsored by Nelson’s Page & Blackmore Booksellers and the Top of the South Branch, NZSA, with prizes awarded half as book vouchers and half as cash. 

The word limit is 1500 words. Writers may submit as many entries to the competition as they like, provided an entry fee of $20 is paid for each story. All stories receive feedback, with the judge providing a written assessment of the ten short-listed stories. The top three entries receive prizes to the following value: First, $500; Second, $300; Third, $200. Submissions may be made either by email or by post, although email is preferred.

The competition will be judged by Mandy Hager, who in 2019 became the president of the New Zealand Society of Authors. Mandy is a multi-award-winning writer of fiction, predominantly for young adults. A trained teacher, she has an MA in Creative Writing. 

The results of the competition will be announced at the 2020 Top of the South branch AGM, which, until further notice, is taking place on Saturday 30 May, 2pm, at the Hearing House, Trafalgar Square, Nelson. Mandy Hager will announce the results and present prizes to the winning writers who can be there.

Full conditions of entry and the entry form are on the branch website at http://www.topwriters.co.nz/page-blackmore-short-story-competition.html
AUTHOR TALK AT RICHMOND LIBRARY POSTPONED

Local author Christine Leunens was to have talked about her book Caging Skies, which inspired the Oscar-winning film Jojo Rabbit, at Richmond Library on Saturday 28 March. The event has been postponed, but the Library hopes to reschedule it at a later date.
WRITERS AT LUNCHTIME MEETINGS POSTPONED

The Writers at Lunchtime meetings, usually held at The Prince Albert in Nelson on the first Wednesday of the month, have been cancelled for the immediate future. The next meeting would have been on Wednesday 1 April. We had some great speakers lined up, and we hope to be able to hear from them in future, once things get back to normal.
MARLBOROUGH WRITERS MEETINGS POSTPONED

The convenor of Marlborough Writers, Annette Rattray, sends this report:

‘Seven of our writers' group had a brief meeting yesterday (17 March) and decided to go into recess until at least August, when we will reconsider the information available regarding the Covid-19 Virus.  Most of our members are in the endangered retired age group.

‘Three members presented a “written interview” as the topic for the month.

 Annette shared details of an unsolicited phone-call from a woman called May Nunley of Bookart Press, seeking to endorse one of her books to Traditional Publishers. Bookart Press obviously got the names of her books from a website. The book she named was published and printed by Annette, put together by Prisma Print, and sold privately, so there was no way Bookart's roving agent could have read it and recommended it for endorsement! 

‘All published writers should beware of email and phone scams from fast-talking so-called marketing “experts”.  For reports on writers' experiences with scams and a list of “scamming outfits” connected to “Author Solutions”, which operates out of the Philippines, see –  

Google  https://accrispin.blogspot.com/2018/01/solicitation-alert-book-art-press.html
‘Local writers should be wary of any organisations registered at their virtual address – 30 Wall St. 8th Floor NY City 10005.’

Thanks for the warning, Annette. For more information contact her at annetterattray@hotmail.com, phone 03-573 6629 or 021 232 8040.
BLACKBALL FESTIVAL CANCELLED

The second Blackball Readers and Writers Festival, which was to have taken  place at Queen’s Birthday Weekend, 30 – 31 May, has been cancelled. 

Organiser Paul Maunder says: ‘It is with great regret that we cancel this year's festival. The co-op members felt that given the uncertainty, it is best to cancel at this stage, before things get busier and so that people are not incon-

venienced closer to the date. There is no long weekend available later in the year (the school has a reunion over Labour Weekend) so we look to hold the same programme next year.’ 
For more information contact Paul at wkcultur@gmail.com
MARLBOROUGH BOOK FESTIVAL CANCELLED
The organisers have decided to cancel the 2020 Marlborough Book Festival, which was to have taken place 3 – 5 July. They have sent the following message:
 
‘Given the uncertainty around the COVID-19 pandemic, and how long it might affect us in New Zealand, we decided as a committee that the best thing to do is to sit tight for a year.
  
‘Not to downplay the seriousness of what is happening,  but we like to think that we can all do our bit to prevent this condition spreading by staying at home and reading a book. Something we think all our festival supporters will be quite comfortable doing! 
 
‘Over the winter we will continue to send out newsletters highlighting the work of the 12 fantastic authors who were set to visit Marlborough in July. We do hope they will be able to join us at a festival in the future, so this winter is your chance to read their books before they come.
‘Thanks must go to the authors and interviewers who were all lined up to come, and to our sponsors and supporters who were all geared up to support another great festival. We will be back!’

Sign up for the newsletter here: https://marlboroughbookfest.us11.list-manage.com/subscribe?u=afe230990aa5634526e06356b&id=80c1f3706d
INAUGURAL MOTUEKA WRITERS GET-TOGETHER A SUCCESS

On Tuesday 17 March the inaugural get-together for the Motueka version of ‘Writers at Lunchtime’ met at 5 pm in the lovely Kylie's Cafe. Kylie had very kindly opened especially for the group, providing a very suitable and relaxing venue. The guest speaker, via Zoom link, was author and publisher Robyn Prokop, who gave an insight into her writing, and the processes she underwent through both self-publishing and using a publisher. She covered why 2020 is the best and worst times to be a writer, how important it is to vanquish self-doubt, and how finding your writing tribe (network) helps the writer. 

Each attendee then gave a brief introduction of themselves and their current projects. It soon became clear that the group was very diverse in writing genre, and that there was a wealth of experience in the room. NZSA Top of the South branch president Lucy Hodgson gave a short presentation about NZSA, after which the floor was opened up for questions and general discussion. It transpired that most of those present write in long-hand with pen and paper for their work’s first draft, before committing to the computer.

Going forward, the group decided that the next meeting would be at the same time (5 pm) in mid-April (virus permitting). The speaker will be contemporary fiction writer Jaclyn Rosamond, who will talk about narrative drive, etc. Kylie has generously agreed to provide the venue again. In the meantime, members will put forward suggestions for the group’s name. Future gatherings will use the same format, including a speaker, time to discuss aspects of projects, and share/get advice from each other. With eleven attendees, and another 12 apologies, this new venture looks promising, and we look forward to seeing other writers join us in the coming months. If you are interested, please contact Trish Palmer at dunrban@xtra.co.nz
LOCAL WRITERS’ STORIES INCLUDED IN ANTHOLOGIES

Congratulations to branch members Garrick Batten and Marion Day, who have stories included in the ‘Timeless Wisdom’ series of anthologies edited by Renee Hollis and published by Exisle publishing, Australia. The anthologies contain true stories that reveal the depths of the human experience, all written by authors over the age of sixty.  

Garrick’s story ‘Different Songsheets – Different Tunes’ is included in the third anthology, Struggle and Success, in which 25 people take readers on an inspiring journey through the struggles they have overcome in pursuit of success. These real-life stories show how we can all turn personal struggles into our own successes using the wisdom we acquire along the way. 

Marion’s story ‘Small Things’ appears in the fourth and final anthology, Love and Loss. These 25 true stories of loss and love from around the world are inspiring and heartbreaking reminders of what is most important: life, love, memory, beauty.

Read more about the ‘Timeless Wisdom’ series, including how to purchase them, here: https://exislepublishing.com/product-category/emotional-inheritance/timeless-wisdom/?fbclid=IwAR3hjr6HBvEwXs2qyHFZdktEsP9iSHx7T6RmGpjiMS4pzfG_EW-Hw04NLt0
REVIEW OF PUBLIC LENDING RIGHT

If you are registered for Public Lending Right (PLR) because you have book/s in libraries which are included in the PLR, you should have recently received an email from the Ministry of Internal Affairs, which is reviewing PLR. 

NZSA set out its position about what it wants from the PLR Review in the Literary Bulletin dated 28 February. The main points are:
· Expand PLR to include digital and audio lending
· Include private libraries (such as the Blind Foundation) and school libraries to compensate for increased exceptions given away under the Marrakesh Amendment Bill 
· Increase a PLR fund that has had no government investment for 11 years and link to CPI for the future
· Reduce the threshold of number of copies held to qualify for payment
Please engage and respond to this review, which closes on 24 April.
POETRY IN THE REFINERY GARDEN IN NELSON TODAY
Everyone is invited to the garden of the Refinery ArtSpace on Friday 20 March from 12.30 – 1.30 pm to enjoy poetry. Bring a poem to read, your own or a favourite, or just sit and listen. If wet, the event will be held in the gallery of the Refinery, which is at 3 Halifax Street, Nelson. For more information contact Janja at 03-5484640 or 0212048474.

PAINTING AND POETRY EXHIBITION AT REFINERY IN NELSON

This painting and poetry exhibition will be running at the Refinery ArtSpace, 3 Halifax Street, Nelson, until 27 March. The paintings are by the late Betty Don, Russell Hazlit-Black (Hazlito) and Gaelynne Pound. The public are invited to write a poem in response to the paintings and put it up on the wall.  

On Thursday 26 March at 5.30 pm, there will be drinks and nibbles and an opportunity for people to read their poems. Everyone is welcome to this free event.

STEMWRITERS GROUP AT NELSON LIBRARY

STEMWriters is a small group with widely varying interests in writing, from short fiction to social commentary, social history and poetry. They meet on the second and fourth Tuesday of each month at 1 pm at the Elma Turner Library in Nelson. The next meeting will be on 24 March. For more information contact  Alyson Baker at 03-546 0416 or alyson.baker@ncc.govt.nz
NELSON LIVE POETS 

Nelson Live Poets usually meet on the third Tuesday of the month. Their next meeting on Tuesday 24 March at The Prince Albert, 113 Nile Street, Nelson, features guest poet Bronwyn Geddes.

Bronwyn sculpts sounds and words, playing with rhythm, working with spatial concepts, imagery and symbolism. A former Artist-in-Residence at Cambridge University, Bronwyn taught and has given workshops and seminars in the UK and USA.

Doors open at 7 pm. Bring a poem to share or just enjoy the show. Singer songwriters are also welcome. To read, simply sign up on the night. Gold coin koha entry. For more information contact Deirdre Lusby at dlusby@xtra.co.nz
PICTON POETS NEXT MEETING
The Picton Poets usually meet on the fourth Wednesday of the month, 10.30 am – 12.00 pm at Picton Library. They share their own original poems in a friendly, constructive atmosphere. New members and visitors are welcome.

The next meeting will be on Wednesday 25 March. The topic for the writing exercise is ‘Rituals’, as in family traditions, Christmas, etc.
For more information contact Joyce Elwood-Smith on 027 226 1276 or joyce.elwoodsmith@gmail.com
‘LIFE SENTENCE’ WRITING GROUP 
‘Life Sentence’ is a writing group for those who want to write better, be inspired and be supported to publish. They meet on the first Thursday of the month at The Workshop in New Street, Nelson, 5.30 - 7pm. The next meeting will be on Thursday 2 April. 

For more information contact Chris Stuart on 027 777 2556, or email chrisannstuart@gmail.com.

SARGESON PRIZE SHORT STORY COMPETITION

First offered in 2019, the Sargeson Prize is New Zealand’s richest short story prize, sponsored by the University of Waikato. Named for celebrated New Zealand writer Frank Sargeson, the Prize was conceived by writer Catherine Chidgey, who also lectures in Writing Studies at the University. Entries close on 30 June. There is no entry fee, and entries are limited to one per writer, per division. 

The Open Division is open to New Zealand permanent residents aged 16 and over, who are writing in English. Published and unpublished writers are welcome to enter. Entries must be a single story of no more than 5000 words. It must an original, unpublished piece of work. Prizes are: First - $5000; Second - $1000; Third - $500. 

For full details and how to enter, go to: https://www.waikato.ac.nz/fass/about/school-of-arts/english/sargeson-prize
NORTH & SOUTH SHORT, SHORT STORY COMPETITION
North & South’s short, short story competition is open for entries of stories up to 300 words. There are no boundaries as to themes, structure or narrative styles; they’ll be looking for small but perfectly formed yarns. The competition closes on 11 May, with the winners’ stories published in the July issue, on sale 8 June. The favourite story will win $400, plus there are two runner-up prizes of $150 each. There is no entry fee.
Submissions may be sent as attachments to north&south@bauermedia.co.nz or enter using the online submission form. Read more here:  https://www.noted.co.nz/win/win-win/the-north-south-short-short-story-competition
POEM IN THE WINDOW

Each month, a poem is displayed in the window of Page & Blackmore Booksellers at 254 Trafalgar Street, Nelson. The poem for March is
Resolution by Vikki Heatherbell, and the poem for April is Havoc Dance by Lindsay Wood.  
Poems reflecting the Top of the South are desirable, but submissions on any theme are welcome. The most important criterion is that people passing by and pausing to read can readily identify with it. Length should ideally be not more than 30 lines, but an extract from a longer poem could be displayed as lines from ....  If you would like a poem of yours considered for the window, send a selection of up to three as email attachments to Carol Ercolano at c.d.ercolano@gmail.com 

The ‘window poems’ are published in the biennial Horizons anthologies, which also feature the winning stories from the Page & Blackmore Short Story Competitions. Every author included in the anthology receives a free copy.  

The poems that appeared during 2015 and 2016 were published in Horizons 3, 
and the poems displayed during 2017 and 2018 are included in Horizons 4, published in September 2019. Both anthologies can be purchased here: http://www.topwriters.co.nz/publications.html 
